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Henry Wessel’s eye for the West Coast vernacular environment is versatile, 
careful and generous. Thanks to the photographs in his SFMOMA 
retrospective – roughly 30 years and 80 pictures worth – it’s possible to 
revise some of the clichés that attend the history of photography since 
the 1960s and 70s. One source of creative tension is that his treatment of 
the various motifs in the show hovers between enchantment and 
disenchantment. Another is that the motifs themselves derive not from a 
strictly limited conceptual program (such as, for instance, buildings, 
landscapes, freaks) but from a broader, less predictable sense of 
ambience, unified above all by the local light.    
 
Wessel uses the street as the setting for many of his photographs, but not 
the legendary streets of New York City. Surprisingly enough, California 
has streets too, and Wessel reveals them as actively public, though 
without New York’s manic, pulsing energy that is evoked most of all by Lee 
Friedlander. In their social configurations, Wessel’s California streets 
are at a midway point between the classically modern city and its ultimate 
dissolution in the Las Vegas Strip. The photographs are as apt to offer 
the subjective experience of faces in the crowd, as they are to trace the 
flow of commercial signs and surfaces. The suggestion is that the 
coexistence of such things is possible. 
 
Likewise, when he turns to the suburban landscape genre, the results are 
grounds for cautious social optimism. “Forty Real Estate Photographs” 
depicts a group of modest single-family houses in the California town of 
Richmond. The houses, which are at least a few years old, have each 
accumulated their own particular combination of ornament and color scheme. 
While this does not rise to the level of redeeming mass society through 
heroic creative autonomy, it is enough to hold at bay the threat of mass 
standardization and its utter anomie. The series suggests how even rather 
plain residential districts can be more hospitable to the spirit than gas 
stations (Ed Ruscha) or industrial parks (Lewis Baltz), without, however, 
shrinking from or disguising their general banality.  
 
Sometimes, but not always, the photographs make a single pictorial element 
into a poetic detail, selected via focus or framing: a telephone pole or 
an amateurishly lettered sign, for instance. However, the work steers 
clear not only of a clichéd expressivity of the everyday, but also of the 
ironic refusal of this expressivity. The procession of beachgoers in 
Waikiki (1978) is neither heroic nor pathetic. The point of view is 
neutral, but it is a humane rather than a clinical neutrality. The Night 
Walk series (1996), in which single-source light spills out from otherwise 
shadowy houses, contains the merest hint of suburban gothic, done however 
in this case with considerable restraint and taste.  
 
In the amiable conditions that Wessel documents, it’s difficult to imagine 
that even a Robert Frank or William Klein could stay fierce for very long. 
Wessel shows that overt aggression is not necessary to make photographs 
that are nonetheless sharp and canny. 
 
-Benjamin Lima 


